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PPRROOLLOOGGUUEE  
 

Once upon a time not very so long ago, in a picturesque-
postcard pretty village in a far-away land, lived a fine young man 
named Chris.  Though his true name was Christian, he’d shortened 
it to ‘Chris’ as he didn’t want to be confused with the goody-two 
shoes, margarine wouldn’t melt in their nostrils that lived in his 
hometown and called themselves ‘Christians’.   Now, there wasn’t 
anything wrong with that, as he himself was one, a Christian, 
however, he’d missed the point entirely and his paterfamilias was 
rather miffed that he’d unilaterally halved the handsome moniker.  
The old boy had sweated hard to come up with it - ‘favored of 
God’ - it meant and what’s wrong with that? It seems in Chris’s 
semi-permanent morose state of mind he’d surely have scoffed at 
the idea he was a favorite in anything other than a sure bet to come 
in last and discover the unique bit of what might have been a piece 
of meat had been scooped by the mangy dog that had the nerve to 
call itself his best friend.   

 
Perhaps a more suitable name might have been Chuck, Buck 

or Puck, yeah, a good Canuck name, something simple and 
sonorous, hinting at power but judiciousness wasn’t one of the old 
boy’s strong suits, heck no! It’s fair to point out Chris’ progenitor 
was a rather odd character; a hopeless dreamer totally out of his 
element in the real world.  He was a lousy farmer and a worse 
manager who barely managed to shelter and feed his family.  Yet, 
he’d managed several offspring, about the only thing he seemed 
able to produce in numbers. When time came to set up the grown 
babes with something more substantial than hugs and kisses, he 
was able to pass on only a tiny plot of land to his only son and a 
heartfelt blessing to his fine but too numerous daughters.  Lord 
knows, they’d have preferred a little something of almost anything, 
as nice as blessing are they can be had free at church at any Sunday 
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service.  Such was the state of things as by way of a fare-thee-well 
he’d kicked the bucket, literally and not as a figment of anyone’s 
imagination.   

 
      Rest assured ‘kick-the-bucket’ isn’t a literary device to 
describe the man’s unfortunate demise.  He really did kick the 
bucket over, or to be precise, the milk bucket. How? Whilst 
slipping on a particularly slippery freshly deposited cow-doodoo, 
and thus in the process cracking his head against a rock-hard stone 
thereby spilling his brains out.  Morbid as it might be to discuss, so 
much gray matter on the barn floor proved to those villagers who’d 
rushed in to witness the macabre tableau and who’d all, at one time 
or another, claimed he’d no brains at all that indeed such was not 
the case.  On that fateful day the pudding (figuratively speaking) 
was proof on the floor for all to see and thus, I suppose, some form 
of poetic justice, ironic or not.  In fact, so much rhomb encephalon, 
cerebella and medulla oblongata that it startled the village ghouls 
who’d gathered at the news.  Now, in front of some much evidence 
of gray matter in hushed tones they began speaking of the deceased 
as one would about a newly minted saint.  Suddenly, he was being 
remembered as deeply profound.  Breathlessly, they’d recall past 
‘bon mots,’ a clever quote or a sage saying; suffice to say he’d 
suddenly become the wielder of an amazingly glib tongue. 
 

 “Why,” said the butcher, who’d conveniently forgot he’d 
never advanced even a soup bone on credit, “do you recall how he 
once promulgated that – ‘life is the sum total of all of your 
experience, thus,” he paused for effect, “ ‘it follows if you live a 
long time without doing anything you won’t have any bad 
experiences…” and a deep breath as after all it was a mouthful, 
“ ‘and therefore you would have lived a care-free life’.”  

 
           “Sure,” interjected another, “he also proposed that if you 
care to live a long time do the least bit possible because you won’t 
have lived life to the fullest and therefore there’s still time left to 
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live.”  Murmurs of assent greeted each of these brilliant assertions.  
Indeed, for sure, and indubitably and absolutely!  All present 
agreed and attested to many other adroit, astute, metaphysical 
musings and pearls he’d cast at their swinish feet.  All swore he’d 
been such a fine, worthy fellow and each and every one’s very own 
bosom pal.  Yeah, sure!  Someone proposed, perhaps the chop 
chopper above mentioned they ought to rename the municipal 
dump to honor his memory in a most suitable manner.  A chorus of 
enthusiastic ‘Ayes!’ greeted the proposal and no one was too 
bashful to allow a tear to glisten as they revered their very own late, 
long-gone, flown-the-coop and presently lamented poet-
philosopher.  Someone else (in fact, the local stone mason who 
might have harbored a tiny vested interest,) advanced the 
considerate idea of erecting a monumental tombstone where the 
best of his wit and wisdom would be inscribed for the edification 
of generations to come.  Aye-aye! Everyone agreed with gusto. 
 
          And then there’s always a party pooper.  A gung-ho 
neighbor decided to raise a few pennies for a funeral wreath.  No 
sooner the hat in hand appeared, magically, faster than you can say 
‘hey!’ the crowd melted and oozed out the door.  Every good 
reason invoked sounded hollow in the empty barn, to wit the 
farmer: “Oops! I’ve left my barn door open!” 
 

The restaurateur, “Oh, Me gosh, I smell the soup’s burning!” 
 
The goody grandson, “Granny’s having varicose veins 

surgery!” 
 
John and Jack Twin, two brothers doubled in pain, felt 

identical incoming emergency appendectomies, “The pain, the 
pain…” and in perfect harmony, “Yow-yow-yowser!” 

 
The Reverent Pastor, “O Lord! The rectory is on fire!”  

Never mind the building was out of sight beyond the hill as the 
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hapless hat passer happened to point out. “I just know it,” claimed 
the parson casting a furtive look heavenwards whilst crossing two 
hypocritical fingers behind his back.  Ah, as if God’s angels didn’t 
see that and as if they’d not be delighted to report every minute 
details to Heaven’s Gate Keeper; but all things in their proper time 
and the parson lost nothing in the waiting.   (No need belabor the 
point, as I’m sure you my astute dear reader smelled the rank rats 
in full retreat.) 

 
 It’s said the road to hell is paved with good intentions.  Alas 
and alack, the erstwhile sincere proposals remained merely 
generous intentions, nothing less and certainly nothing more.  
Admittedly the signal honor befell the late dogcatcher, brother-in-
law of his Worship the Mayor and the site was aptly renamed - His 
Worship’s Brother-in-Law Dépotoir municipal.  Why? Because it 
sounded more elegant in French according to the village 
barber/bachelor who never tired reminding his customers, whilst 
shaving, clipping and brushing, about his one foray to Gay Paree.  
The name would change soon after each new election, as it was 
considered a privilege of rank to name things after yourself or your 
cronies.  Oh, after all, let’s not attempt to shroud the village’s 
short-lived good intentions behind a kindly cloak of forbearance – 
after all the hot air had been blown out, a glacial Arctic front blew 
in and there most definitely was neither triumphal tombstone not 
even a wretched wreath!   
 
  However, the village was agitated, aghast, per chance agog 
with news a mysterious ‘Lady in Red’ had appeared at sunset.  
Cloaked in a dark flowing cloak, she’d casually tossed a bouquet 
of dandelion blossoms on the fresh sod before, silhouetted against 
an appropriate crimson sunset backdrop, melting out of sight.  It 
was also noticed and reported by the alert neighbor (with the 
spyglass,) she’d dropped a few seeds in the indentations left by the 
particularly high and pointy heels of the ultra-chic Goodchee 
iguana skin pumps on her dainty size thirteen triple Cs.  In no time 



6 
 

the bare soil was resplendent in green and gold as dandelions 
sprouted and flowered with carefree abundance and henceforth 
perennially. Neighbors remembered how the old boy used to liken 
the humble ‘tampopo’ (the Japanese word he’d picked up God 
knows where?) to the golden sun at high noon.   Holding one aloft, 
slowly, admiringly, he’d rotate it against the burnishing sun.  
“Reminds me of an Aztec sun god,” he’d muse as if anyone cared. 
The sanctimonious fakes all forgot how they’d walk away, eyeballs 
rolling, punctuating their disdain by openly making a digging 
motion with an index finger to their temples. 
 
 And so we leave these pious reminiscences of the old boy to 
go forth with our story, the one that after all concerns our hero, the 
one and only Chris (okay, that’s how he wants it) whom we will 
find where he usually could be found, up on Ye Olde Old Orchard 
Hill ruminating under a sickly crab apple tree that Lady Fate had 
yet again thrust a pointy fingernail to his eye.  If you are ready to 
go on to read a true story (along with a smidgen of poetic license, 
this writer vouches for its authenticity,) fraught with drama, acid 
inducing angst and extra-natural events perhaps shed a tear or two, 
then go on, you’ll surely be rewarded for your stoicism and 
inflexible courage in facing up to the imponderable ‘if’ in life.  Go 
on then!  Oy! 
 
 

* * * * * * * * * * * * * 
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Telling the Tale 
 

(Or let’s get on with it!) 
 
 

Dear readers, I’ve had to whet your appetite as it were with 
biographical details you might not deem of any value or necessity.  
Yet, I suggest knowing what you now know will make the main 
meal that much more appetizing once you’ve digested the anti-past 
(the past that came before), n’est çe pas? Therefore a bit of 
historical and personal background is surely called for at this 
juncture, to put meat and bone on our main man or if you wish to 
appear a ‘literati’, then let’s call him our principal protagonist.   
Now, with sincerity and serenity, sit back, read and learn what 
surely will remain a constant guiding light in your own future life.  
This writer guarantees it in writing; therefore, let’s get on with it, 
to wit – the story! 
 
 

The heroic protagonist of the tale, Chris, as the one and only 
male of that ill-fated family, had inherited one puny parcel of land, 
the one and only plot of farmland the old man had left behind that 
hadn’t been mortgaged to the proverbial hilt.  That’s what happens 
when your father is some kind of dumb poet-philosopher instead of 
a shrewd businessman, a sharp day trader or frugal farmer who 
knows how to put the squeeze on Madame Nature.   A clever chap 
can always organize a ‘sting’ and rip-off hard earned honey from 
an unsuspecting bunch of busy bees.   What about a ‘squeeze’ 
play? Milk, cream, butter and cheese drip-dried drained to the last 
drop from a dutiful, sweet, brown-eyed cow and when bone-dry 
then promptly butchered for ribs and steaks, stripped for leather 
and ground down to the bones for fertilizer lest she chews one 
more cud’s worth of green grass.  Anybody with but an ounce of 
righteous larceny can handsomely profit from God’s dumb 
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creatures, right? Well, the old boy certainly didn’t fit the bill here; 
instead he obstinately tried to treat with the respect they were due 
all the animals under his aegis.   Boy, what a chicken-poop cluck! 

 
Chris had no such ethical problems to rend asunder like a 

Wall Street CEO; he possessed neither stocks nor shares and not 
even a single beehive or lonesome cow.  Heck, the best he’d been 
able to afford was an old, emaciated, one-horned, ill-tempered she-
goat.  He kept her tethered by a long, hand-woven-made, hemp 
cord in the drainage ditch that ran parallel to the road that came in 
and also went out (it did double duty) from the community. The 
forage was to be had at no cost as the parsimonious village council 
considered it just as good as having someone cut the weeds that 
grew and thus save the tax-payer, they in particular, the cost of 
hiring someone to do the mowing.  The old nanny gorged all day 
and yet she remained so flat she couldn’t have filled a training bra 
for an African pigmy girl person.  Chris could barely squish out a 
cup of milk, no matter how hard he squeezed the old titties or 
whispered words of endearment such as: ‘Come on gorgeous, drip 
one more drop… plip-plop, plip-plop.  Plop one for your dearest 
friend.’   Leering, she’d stare him in the eye and cackle, ‘beh-hey-
nay, nay, nay!’ Just as soon stabbed him with that single mangy 
horn rather than be nice and comply.  As for thick cream that could 
be magically transmuted into delicious and nutritious goat’s cheese, 
forget it! 

 
Presently, Chris was as usual squatting under the same 

gnarled apple tree atop Ye Olde Orchard Hill and this most 
unsatisfactory state of affairs was more or less the current situation.  
The young man was bemoaning the wicked fates that had stuck 
him with a piece of ground good but for growing stones.  And if 
you can’t squeeze blood from a stone, what can you get from it? 
Blisters on your hands; broken fingernails; a sore back; most often 
simultaneously!  At best that sorry excuse for a farm would at most 
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provide a tiny portion of pork-less pork and beans to dirty a plate 
once a day.  

 
And that’s how he spent his evenings, moanin’an’groanin’ 

and cussin’ for all he was worth, horrific words such as – 
Mamooo-kalak! Baboon Kaka!! Onara-bongoo!!!  Now, you’d 
think he’d get tired of uttering such atrocities but not so Chris, he 
had ‘de la suite dans les idées’ as a Frenchman would say if such 
would somehow materialize in the neighbourhood.  Never quite 
could he let go the deep-seated resentment that his situation was 
not only unjust, but also underserved, uncalled for and simply said, 
unfair! 

 
From that vantage point, his eyes wandered from his own 

squalid plot to his neighbor’s plush green pasture where a herd of 
odiously obese Holsteins grazed greedily on lush grasses.  The two 
properties separated only by a small stream but what a difference!  
One side, the bountiful Nile delta and the other the Sahara desert!  
Adjacent to the pasture was a spacious garden, with black loam so 
fertile vegetables sprouted as happily as weeds would profuse on 
his barren land.  It seemed they only had to toss a handful of seeds 
around and a few days later, voilà! A horse cart full of asparagus, 
tomatoes, cabbages, carrots, peas and beans.  She also fancied 
flowers and planted rows upon rows of amaryllis, cowslip, 
ranunculus, portulaca and rhododendron just for the heck of it and 
hard cheese if anybody’s tongue was dribbling with gobs of envy.   

 
Can you believe such frivolity? Enough good earth wasted on 

blooms Chris could have fed himself with enough left over to sell 
at the nearby town market and rack up a nice profit to boot.  The 
acid in his stomach bubbled up like a witch’s potion - how 
profligate and selfish she was, thought he bitterly and yet 
immediately swallowed those ungallant thoughts.  But her father, a 
miserable tightwad towards any man, indulged her in this and any 
other fanciful idea that might just pop out of her semi-vacant head.  
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And of course, for miles around they had the best and biggest 
orchard too – cherry (Coeur-de-pigeon and Rainier), peach 
(freestone), plum (several varieties), pear (only the juicy Anjou 
type,) apple (too numerous to mention), and apricot too, not to 
mention a huge walnut and scrumptious chestnut trees.  The latter 
was to make sure their private Blue Ribbon French chef always 
could count on a fresh supply to concoct his specialty, a mouth-
watering ‘purée de maron’ with which he’d stuff the gargantuan 
Thanksgiving turkey.  What did I eat on that festive day, Chris 
bitterly recalled? A scrawny, peg-legged chicken, that’s what!  In 
this paradise, just now bedecked in springtime bloom, cozy and 
snug, a dozen beehives supplied all the golden honey they could 
dribble on their toast and, ah, what’s the point of belaboring the 
point? They had it all and he had none of it, and that was that. 

 
At about this juncture you might be asking yourself, “Who 

were they?” Who else but Baron Pomodoro Secchi di Greenback, 
his spouse, Madame la Baroness, née the Countess Avocado de 
Rutabaga and, finally and far from least in Chris’s misty eyes, ‘the 
daughter’, the golden goose in the Baron’s treasure trove, the most 
gorgeous, luscious, curvy and sexy girl in the entire village and 
three leagues beyond.  In fact, Pomegranate Anemone Gigot de 
Mouton de la Nouveau Kiwiland (the rich love collecting names,) 
was the mostest of the most of everything in the entire county.  
Chris firmly believed in the whole wide world.  You need not be 
clairvoyant to figure out the poor, benighted fool was madly and 
hopelessly in love with the tasty but priceless Spécial du jour.  At 
best he might gather a crumb from her table were he lucky enough 
to grovel by her feet, but  ‘fat chance’ of that lucky break for me, 
he presently brooded under ye olde crabby tree.  

 
He didn’t even exist in her rear view mirror, let alone front 

and center.  Her self-absorption took too much space to notice 
anyone else, but so smitten was he, he’d never lifted even a solitary 
turnip from their garden to flavour a lean and mean soup or, 
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heaven forbid, snatch a single appetizing apricot, even should it 
have fallen and rolled right up to his left toe when he trudged by on 
the way to his humble wooden cottage.  Moreover, he was glad to 
secretly keep a vigilant eye on his angel’s property.  He stoned and 
shooed away the local ragamuffins when they’d organize to raid 
her orchard.  He christened her ‘Angelpuss’ in his secret heart 
while fully cognizant the ethereal object of his earnest longing and 
wildest desire was as out of reach as the elusive Aurora Borealis.1  
Truth be told, she probably didn’t even suspect his miserable 
existence.  Or, if she did, he was surely just another ‘dindon’, a 
goo-goo-eyed gobbler, goo-gobbling over her too gorgeous-self. 

 
“I might as well try to sprout wings, fly to the moon and ask 

the Man in the Moon to help me find a way of making enough of a 
fortune to impress that money-grudging father and beg her for my 
bride,” whimpered Chris to the whispering wind that wafted above 
his head.  So preoccupied was he by these dark thoughts he didn’t 
notice that for the last few minutes, a few metres below his feet, 
tall weeds swayed, bent and parted ever so slightly – it appeared 
playful Zephyr was prancing about in that one little grassy 
depression.  At first Chris gave it scant attention, but then, catching 
sight of something at variance with normalcy, his eagle eyes 
zeroed-in on the spot.  For the moment nothing stirred – Chris held 
his breath and so did the mischievous puff of air.   

 
  “Surely, methinks there’s something or somebody out there.  
Hmmm…” an alarming thought suddenly clutched him by the 
throat, “Yacks! Red Injuns… Mohawk Warriors on the warpath.  
Scalp hunters…” Nah, that was just something he’d just read in an 
adventure book.  “Maybe, could be grungy Gypsies eager to 
kidnap and sell me into slavery.”  Imaginative thought but not even 
                                                   
1 Editor’s Note: please purchase and read “Legend of Aurora and 
Omega Borealis” a stupendous true-life adventure saga available 
from this same publisher. 
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close to reality, still he clutched a sturdy walking stick and just as 
the tall grass parted again, two long and pointy ears emerged, but 
for a second, yet, the sight was enough for Chris to blanch.  “Oh 
me, oh my, a wicked American werewolf on the prowl poised to 
pounce!”   
 

A desperate dash for safety was the course of action needed 
right there and then but could not acted upon for he was hammered 
and nailed to the very spot he sat on.  On his brow beads of cold 
sweat pearled and a spastic spasm convulsed his body in 
uncontrollable twitches.  When it seemed a fate worse than paying 
taxes on capital gains on Bay Street was about to strike our hapless 
friend, just then he caught another glimpse of the petrifying phonic 
protuberances.  And this time there was no mistaking what he was 
seeing.   

 
           “Of course,” he reasoned calmly, bravely and in full 
command of the desperate situation, “bunny ears! It’s a rabbit and 
…” he smirked, “I knew it all along.”2 
 

Sunset was splashing down on a brave new world and now 
Chris saw things in a totally new light.  “Ha-ha! I’ll sneak up and 
snatch up this careless chump - I’ll be savoring delicious rabbit 
stew for at least a week.  Yummers and schmeck!  I’ll be picking 
meat from between my teeth instead of poopridge.” 3  
                                                   
2 Sure, oh sure, but I will not comment on that change of attitude 
for it is not this wise writer’s task or purpose to pass judgment on 
a fellow mortal.  
 
3 Yours truly, this humble author, is bound by the writer’s code.  
He must accurately portray his subject, even if it should prove 
rather distasteful at times.  So there he was, dribbling drool worse 
than a British bulldog. 
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No sooner said than done.  Chris transmuted into Little 

Beaver. Nose to the ground and wiggling like a Mojave Desert 
sidewinder, he was creeping up on the unsuspecting prey.  Heart 
pounding but exhilarated by the hunt, Chris saw himself as a big 
white hunter stalking a man-eating tiger in the steaming jungles of 
Injah!  He’d already decided against being a Native American 
Indian because they had their butts kicked all the time by the white 
man and since he was one himself, a pale face that is, he thought 
he’d rather be a dashing, gallant soldier.  More precisely a Colonel 
of Her Majesty’s Colonial Precious Prancers, in charge of 
distributing modern civilization and culture to people who had to 
make do with only four or five thousand years of recorded history.  
Delicately put in other words, to stoically shoulder the ‘white 
man’s burden’ of arrogant assumptions. 

 
Eyes screwed up tight in deadly concentration and holding 

his breadth, cold-calm-collected Chris, on a search and destroy 
mission drove deep inside enemy territory.  An imperceptible 
movement right under his nose told the tale – the victim had 
blundered within his grasp and with a blood curdling, primeval 
‘Banzai!’ our hero declared war and launched an all-out frontal 
assault.  And what carnage it was!  Chris kicked and punched and 
used all the martial arts killer tactics he’d learned from his precious 
comic books.  Not that his prey was offering much resistance for it 
had dead-fainted at the letter B. 

 
            But how was Charging-Chris to know that? Did not the 
snaky slant-eyed savage of the Orient play possum to trick and 
then skewer you, sattee-style, with a sharp bamboo stick up your 
you know what? No sir, a veteran mercenary in full battle uniform 
took no chances.4  That’s whom he was incarnating at that very 
                                                   
4 Chris happened to be wearing his absolute favorite t-shirt.  It 
boldly proclaimed – Old Mercenaries Never Die! They just go to 
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moment, soldiering for glory and cash in the cesspools of Latin 
America while enforcing democratic reform CIA-style.  Also, he 
remembered well how it had been in the scorching Sahara-sans-
coeur, when the detachment of foreign legionnaires he led on 
patrol had been ambushed by the terrible, tattooed Blue Men, the 
terrifying Tuareg of the horrid Hoggar Mountains.  They’d been 
slaughtered to the last man but he, bare barrel-chest bleeding, 
standing alone, had been saved by Miss Bijou, the bounteous belly-
dancer he’d befriended once upon a sultry lonely night after he’d 
held off a raft of ruffians intent on rapine with only a broken beer 
bottle, 5  while doing the tourist thing wandering about in the 
kitschy Kasbah of mysterious Marrakech.   
 
           As the present battle raged so did our warrior’s imagination 
rise to feverish pitch.  In succession quicker than an eye blink, he 
was the living incarnation of Attila the Hun, J. Caesar, Tamerlane, 
Ghengis Khan, Ivan the Terrible, Alexander and Peter the Great 
too, Napoleon and Hans Solo (just then a personal favorite,) 
without missing a bing-boom-bash!!!  The poor, lifeless creature 
was thrashed into well-ground hamburger, and at last, when the 
erstwhile implacable aggressor had been punished, whipped and 
punted in the pants, and seeing as the warrior was out of breath, 
magnanimous mercy was now deemed appropriate.  With a grand 
gesture of ‘noblesse oblige’ punctuated by one last chop to the 
throat and a double-knee drop and a head first pile driver, Chris 
ceased and desisted from beating up further on the presently 
flaccid, furry foe.   
 
           For a closer look at the vanquished, our fighting-farmer 
unceremoniously picked up the providential dinner by the feet.  
                                                                                                                                                       
hell to regroup. Wow, what red-blooded mensch wouldn’t feel 
gung-ho wearing that?)   
5 That’s another story of love and glory but I must caution for male 
adults only. 
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The piteous sight looking back left him thoroughly perplexed.  
“Well lookee-lookee here.  Hmmmph, strange creature that?” 
Blood flowing to its head, the up-side-down bundle of fine fur 
shook itself out of a senseless state.  Now it balefully eyed Chris 
with as woeful and woebegone expression as can be imagined. 
 
          (My faithful readers, what words from my faithful Thesaurus 
can I select to relate how extraordinary an effect the beheld had on 
the beholder? Let me attempt the impossible writing stylistic tour 
de force and see how amazed you are about to be.) 
 
          A lovely little lamb-like creature tremulously peeking from 
behind doe-like eyes now welling with dew drops near ready to 
overflow and cascade down its erstwhile perfectly pristine fur coat, 
that was what was unceremoniously lofted aloft, nose-high by the 
valiant victor and presently looking back with an expression that 
no Thesaurus could describe adequately. Koala-kute, it was simply 
out-of-this-world! 
 
          Facing such abject capitulation, Chris was in fact about to 
mellow and release his catch, but dire necessity come by long 
years of wretched want screamed in his ears.  “Don’t be a ding-
dong doopah! Caress that round tummy, palpate those fat thighs 
and pinch that plump backside.  Eats, good eats, for at least a 
week!” Inescapable logic to be sure and Chris tightened his hold 
on the wee beastie.  He scrutinized the three-foot-long critter and 
hefted it for weight.  “Goody, at least 20.5 kilograms – that’s a lot 
of juicy tender meat.”  Chris, sort of muttering to himself, wasn’t 
paying attention whether the creature was listening or not, for it 
was a dumb beastie after all and therefore probably deaf as well.  
The runt was wiggling, twisting and turning so it became necessary 
to turn it upside down.  Switching hands, deftly grabbing it by the 
ears, dropping the feet and with a neat pendulum-like swing the 
valiant victor had achieved eyeball-to-eyeball contact with the 
cuddly fur-ball.   
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          And what a startling discovery! The countenance he beheld, 
22 centimeters from his proboscis was extraordinary, perhaps even 
extraterrestrial.   A face definitely that of a bashful bunny, what 
with the long ears and slightly protruding perfectly white teeth but, 
it also and equally resembled a most pulchritudinous pussy kitty 
because of green-emerald eyes and long wispy whiskers.  But, that 
wasn’t all – no, its demeanor and virgin white fur suggested 
something akin to the peaceful Pascal lamb.  
 
          And yet, and yet, it also bore an eerie resemblance to dare I 
tell you? It looked like a frightened child, and oh so sweet!  Only 
one word in the entire unabridged Oxford is powerful enough to 
describe Chris’s state of being – he was GAGA!!! 
 
          Yes, indeed, Gaga!  So startled in fact, that Chris violently 
gave his head a shake and for added emphasis, with the one 
unencumbered hand administered a solid smack to his own face - 
Shmaaack!  Ouch! Thus did he simultaneously recover his sang-
froid.  “Whatever or whoever you are my fat little buddy, you’se 
gonna look awfully good swimming in the stew pot.”  Certainly it 
wouldn’t do to get sentimental over providentially provided 
provender; moreover, the fur was fluffy, thick and pristine white.  
“Yes sir! Skillfully skinned, you’re gonna make a great pair of 
winter gloves, also cozy slippers and probably with enough left 
over for earmuffs.” 
 
          Oy, oy, oy! That sordid statement seemed to be the last straw.  
No sooner stated the tiny captive let go with the most heart-
wrenching sob you ever heard.  “Oh noooo-nooooo!  Dear kindly 
Sir, I beseech and implore you, don’t eat me up! Don’t skin me!  
Ooooh-heeee! I’m too young to die so horribly.”   Can you 
imagine how thunderstruck Chris was by these pathetic pleas? 
(How about you?) 
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          The peasant lad’s jaw drooped about five inches while about 
to drop his prey like a hot potato plucked straight from the burning 
ashes of a campfire.  He wanted to take to his heels, head for home 
plenty pronto, get to bed, bury his head under a pillow, and forget 
all about that zany-bizarre happening.  After all it probably wasn’t 
even happening.  “I must be losing my grip with all my troubles 
piling up and the sun beating down on my head all day long.  Yep, 
that’s it.  I didn’t wear my straw hat and this hallucination is the 
result of sunstroke.  I’m just imagining this thing I’m holding 
talked back and I’ll feel better when I’ve had a cold glass of hot 
water.”  The logic of these observations calmed his spirits and 
about to stuff the meal ticket in a rucksack he was mortified to hear 
the same quavering voice repeat its request. 
 
          “Pleaaase, kindly sir, do not eat me up.  Donnnn’t skin me.  
I’m too pretty and young to die so unappetizingly.”  Caramba 
mamasita, that did it!  There was no way to avoid the reality of 
what was transpiring, the creature did talk, clearly, plainly and 
what’s worse, in barely perceptible but refined Oxford-accented 
Queen’s English.  For the first time Chris realized it was also the 
most mellifluously melodious sounds he’d ever heard, better even 
than that of a fatso Romano castrato. 
 
          Our befuddled friend would have dropped the darn thing like 
a hot rivet but so uptight his fist wouldn’t unclench and let go of its 
doubtful prize.  “Who? What? What-who are you?” he managed to 
blurt out while hoping the whole unlikely episode was merely a 
fanciful dream he’d dreamed under that crabby old tree. 
 

“I’mmm a-aaa-a Ma-mm-maama… nnee-nee… waah-waa… 
kee-kkkeeee… hic-hic.”   The fluffy fur ball barely got that much 
out between sniffs, snurfs and snarfs.   

 
             That gibberish got on Chris’s nerves.  He reacted angrily, 
“What you slobbering about? You can’t fool me.  You’re a wa-
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wabbitt.  I mean Welsh wabbit… no rarebit… ach and zut alors! I 
mean bunny and I will so have you for supper.  With a bib on, 
count on it.” 
 
            “Dear Sir, bend an ear and listen.  I am neither a wa-
wabbitt, nor Welsh, neither a rarebit nor even a bunny.  I’m a 
Maniwaki, that’s who I am, so help me, cross my heart and hope to 
die.  Whooops, I didn’t mean that Sir, I only meant…” 
 
            Impatient, Chris wouldn’t hear any more.  “What kind of 
triple fool do you take me for, eh? A crazy Many Wacky or a tiny 
Mini Kiwi or a cheesy Motza Reli.   Never heard of such a being 
and you’re still dead meat to me.  So there.”  Chris was harkening 
to the rumblings just above his belt and he wasn’t going to waste 
another moment.  Even if it was a dream he wasn’t going to be 
made a fool in his own dream.  A man’s got to have his pride.  
However, if it was for real then so much the better – there was a 
pot of steaming stew to be savored and warm winter accessories 
too.  “Listen well my furry friend or fiend, soft sentiments have 
provided neither food nor comfort before, so why should I fall for 
some phony identification as if I cared anyway?” 
 
          That seemed to give the Maniwaki, as we may as well call 
him, if that’s what it claimed to be, a glimmer of hope.  You know 
what they say in hostage situations, as long as the two sides are 
talking there’s hope yet for a peaceful dénouement.  “Because if 
you let me go, I can do a lot more for you than just provide a 
meager bowl of bland stew or some flimsy slippers.”  And before a 
counter response could be formulated, he added, “I can provide 
you with the foolproof means to radically and forever change your 
kruddy-krappy situation for the whole lot better, and that’s no 
bullshot.” 
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          These words full of vague promises did nothing to assuage 
our skeptical son of the sod.  “And what would you know about 
my problems, pray thee tell?” 
 
          The Maniwaki hastened an answer, “I heard you a-moanin’ 
and a-groanin’ and a’ cussin and a’…”  
 
          “A’nuts! I absolutely and indubitably did not!” Peeved, was 
Chris, someone should have been spying and making him look 
stupid.  “I was just stating a statement of fact that can judiciously 
ipso facto be corroborated sui generis by any judiciary under the 
common law and Napoleonic Code that underlies this great 
democracy in pluribus unum of ours.  And besides it’s none of 
your bee’s wax to snoop on a law-abiding citizen.  Why I have a 
good mind to slit your plump belly right now, hang you on a 
branch to cure this minute, and put an end to this charivari of a 
charade.  In other words, you’re giving me a headache!” 
  
          Upon these terrifying words, Maniwaki did just what you or 
I might do under the circumstances.  That’s right! He … well, he 
pee-pee-piddled, profusely and wetly upon his captor’s open-toed 
(so ragged were they) shoes.  To be fair, by now compassionate 
Chris wouldn’t have carried out his threat of vivisection, but how 
was the little critter to know? 
 
          “YUCKEY! Blewahh-harrggg!!!” Chris enraged, danced up 
and down, shaking the offending liquor off his shoe tops and 
exposed toes.  His contortions only managed to increase the 
naughty little animal’s outflow which then even more prodigiously 
sprayed over our hero’s pants as well.   “You nasty little coyote! 
Haven’t you been potty trained yet?” 
       
          (Dear reader, though perhaps untimely, you will surely 
forgive my humble and personal observation, but at this time and 
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place, wasn’t it a rather moot question to raise at this crucial stage 
of the unfolding drama? We are agreed then.) 
 
          Indeed it took all of his self-control not to dropkick the 
impolite poltroon over the apple tree for a field goal.  “That did it! 
No more polite pleasantries.   In the sac you go.” 
 
          “But wait – Sir, sir!”  The Maniwaki implored, adding much 
pathos to the sweet-sounding tones that piped forth from its pan 
flute-like throat, “Wait and listen.  I’ll fix it so you’re never poor 
again.  You’ll eat to your hearts content.  Imagine, three well-
balanced meals a day, plus a mid-afternoon calorie-rich collation 
and even, if you so wish, a midnight raid-the-overflowing 
refrigerator snack, all of the above replete with vital trace minerals, 
vitamins, growth hormones, chuck-full of amino acids and 
plentiful protein.”    
 
          Moved near tears by the magical tableau so evoked, Chris 
heaved such a sigh, “Ahaaaahhh!”   But not yet ready to give up 
his luscious soon upcoming dinner, he fought off the surge of 
affection and peaceful disposition at this very moment worming its 
way into a melting heart.  “No way HoZey!  A Maniwaki in the 
hand is better than two maybes and three perhaps in the pot,” said 
he doing his best to visualize a steaming cauldron.  He had even, 
heaven forbid, formulated a wild and crazy plan to lift a couple of 
turnips from his beloved ‘angelpuss’s’ garden.  Petulantly, he 
pounded a right foot on the ground, “Yeah, and I’ll even rip them 
off for a couple of carrots or even, (what the heck, in for a gram in 
for a kilo,) an entire dozen and four turnips and a handful of 
parsnip… and… and three new potatoes too and also…” Now 
reckless, his head spun in dizzy heart-pounding excitement.  In 
point of fact, it was the strong sulphur scent, wafting and sneaking 
up on our half-starved stalwart that caused this unseemly immoral 
thinking.   
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          (I know, I know I solemnly promised to remain aloof but I’m 
the writer so I can do pretty much what I want and it’s imperative 
to make this important observation.  Isn’t it more likely that the 
criminal urge in all of us is fed by the hope of gain without having 
to put out any effort?  Is it fair to make a piddling excuse for the 
larceny Chris was planning with such wanton enthusiasm?  Once 
he had formulated the first tentative heist of two carrots, did you 
notice how easily he slipped further into the realm of hardcore 
criminality? To up the degree of felony to a staggering dozen 
carrots and not yet content to debauch himself so greedily to 
include a whole armful of ingredients fit only for a Cordon Bleu 
ratatouille.  Having remorselessly knocked down the fortress of 
ethical behavior painfully built by an honest-as-the-day-is-long 
father, Chris losing all self-control had gone mad with mouth-
watering desire for food.  Imagine what would come next?  Heist a 
honeycomb and blame it on a cuddly bear too bashful to defend his 
honor.  Or pocket a pocketful of walnuts and point a hypocritical 
finger at an innocent cheap monk.   Where would the crime spree 
end? However, if they want to blame kreeping kleptomania on 
funny fumes, who am I to say otherwise?) 
 
          So there they were, Maniwaki and Homosap.  A momentary 
truce was indubitably taking shape – a mystical metaphysical king 
of never-never world descended on Ye Olde Orchard Hill and time 
stood on trembling tippy-toe.  How long did ‘dharana’ last? Was 
Chris in the thrall of hocus-pocus? Or worse, was he wooed by a 
wizard’s witching voodoo-hoodoo? Who knows? But waning 
sunbeams were now flirting with treetops and a solitary night owl 
hooted a hooded hint to the entranced human.  “Hooo-ooo, foool 
yooou… foool-yoou… foool… whooo? Yooou, that’s whoooo.” 
 
          The call brought our mesmerized clodhopper to the present, 
but he didn’t catch on to the wise bird’s message.   Now he was 
disposed to give his captive (shows how drastically the situation 
had changed,) the benefit of a fair hearing.  “So alright.  I won’t 
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slit your belly just this very moment.  It can wait for a second or 
two, so spill it out, just be dead sure you make it a darn good offer 
or…” He illustrated the unspoken threat with a finger slowly 
drawn across the lily-white Maniwaki’s throat.  
 
          The graphic gesture had the desired effect.  “Oooh, thank 
you Sir.”   
 
          (Reader! Did you notice there was no ‘kind’ adjective used 
to preface the Sir? Was the little rascal already feeling in fine 
fettle? Most assuredly no longer was he breathing hard and an 
erstwhile heaving heart had returned to a steady Zen-like ten beats 
per minute rhythm.  Did he in fact come from far away Borealia 
(homeland of the fabulous Borealis)? Was he steeped in the 
monkish lore of that fabled land tucked away underneath the 
world’s roof? Let us give a listen and see what clues we might pick 
up.) 
 
          The teeny twerp purred a poisonous proposal.  “Let me put 
this perfectly proper proposition to your pulchritudinous person…” 
 
          On a normal day, Chris would have been ticked off by this 
impudent show of pedantic patter but he was more concerned with 
trying to understand just what it was that was being proposed so 
that he abstained from properly punting the professorial ‘prooot’ 
(onomatopoeia for farinaceous fart,) in the pantaloons.  “Do go on.  
In plain English if you please.  You’se beginning to sound like my 
paterfamilias and that makes me nervous.” 
    
          (An unbiased observer such as you my valued reader, or I, 
would have rightfully thought it an unkind cut directed at his 
progenitor, who as it happened could not now defend his honor.  
After all filial fidelity ought to have solicited solicitous sentiments 
from the son that had once been the ‘sonshine’ of the senior sire.  
Ah, what is youth good for if not to commit gaffs gross, faux-pas 
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false and lèse magesté mendacity? Is it not written that the 
magnificent measure of Divine munificence bestowed on mankind 
is thus: the very time to learn ‘humaneness’ is precisely via the 
hard cobble stone road of rampant errors one commits while 
crawling towards maturity.  Oh, it’s just too bad, philosophical 
philanthropy doesn’t place a slice of rye bread by your soup plate.  
But let us not digress and let’s get on with this increasingly 
fascinating tale.) 
 
         “Go on.  What you pause for? Hey-ho, did he put you up to 
this?”   I wouldn’t put it past him to get even with me for sassing 
back on one or two occasions, when I was perfectly right anyway, 
thought Chris.  Heck, maybe the old man did spend seven years 
standing on his head in the Borealian Himalaya studying to 
become a High Alpaca.   Thereupon, he gave his interlocutor a 
sharp poke in the ribs, “Say do you know my father? You know the 
self-styled poet-philosopher formerly from these parts; the guy 
who left a bunch of rocks for me to build a future on.  Well?”   
 
          Maniwaki furrowed furry eyebrows, paused pensively and 
denied such an unsavory sounding character had ever cast a 
shadow across his paws.  He descried, “No way man!   I know to 
whom you are referring but rest assured such frequentations would 
have been unthinkable.  We are a class-conscious community we 
are – but let me continue with matters at hand,” added matter-of-
factly, “I do possess the power to make you an offer you can’t 
refuse.” 
 
          “Ripper! Shoot God-father.”  A ripping good repartee, but 
squandered on one who never went to the movies and the 
questionable quip flew over Maniwaki’s head like a plucked turkey.   
 
          Unimpressed and impervious to the rapier-like wit exhibited 
by his captor, Maniwaki patiently explained, “You see this tree?” 
He pointed to the old crab apple under which Chris had previously 
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been resting.  “March over to it.  Give it a good shake and your 
troubles will be over.”  Having said, the little rapscallion clapped 
his paws in glee, “Kiwipeepee! I have truly spoken.” 
 
          “Just like that, hey? I’m going to shake a tree, an old and 
rotting one, so one good push and goodbye foolish farmer.  One 
tree trunk lands on my head and snake-in-the-grass Maniwaki 
skips out of my grasp snickering how easy it was to con the 
gullible gardener.”  Chris was shaking, indignant the diabolical 
plan had almost worked and he’d come within a Maniwaki’s 
whisker to trust the cute little brat.  “So you take me for a donkey’s 
ass or even a trou-de-cul?” 
 
          The little creature crossed his eyeballs and sanctimoniously 
assured, “None of the above, Chris.” 
 
          “Sure, now we’ve become old buddies, per chance? Lodge 
brothers, maybe? Long lost army buddies, perhaps? Kissin’ 
Kussins? Hey, just a minute, you’re not a girlie by chance?” 
 
          The little Maniwaki burst out indignant, “Who me? Take a 
look for Pete’s sake.  Tsskkk, no, I don’t mean that.  Look at how 
lean (he stressed,) fat-free and muscled I am.  Besides if you ever 
saw how gorgeous and pleasantly plump our sisters are you’d get 
right down to eat them and lick your fingers for a week afterwards. 
You’d soon stop mooning over that prissy pumpkin you secretly 
yearn for. Pshaw and Poo-poop Pomegranate!!!  Listen Chris…”  
 
          That was just too much sass for Chris to accept without a 
robust reply.  “And who, pray tell, gave you permission to call me 
by name? Who introduced us, eh? Jeepers, if I hate one thing it’s 
familiarity with strangers.  Call me Ka-nut-ski if you will, but 
that’s how ‘familiarity breeds immigrants’.  And when did we 
shake paws or hands or whatever?”  Chris was getting justifiably 
unnerved.  He babbled on, “And let me tell you dis about dat and 
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dat about dis.  I’ve been sitting under dat old apple tree watching 
the sun go down, each and every evening,” and for emphasis, “rain 
or shine!  There’s nothing there, nada, but for a few desiccated 
leaves and the odd emaciated bug.  It’s so old there aren’t even a 
few rotten apples.  I’ve looked up all right and the only thing that 
ever came down was when the night owl dropped one on me.  
Right in the left eye.  Pouaah!” 
 
          “Precisely,” stated the Maniwaki. 
 
          “Precisely? So I’m to go and get bombed again? And this 
time to get it right, right in the right eye, right?” 
 
          “Chris, please give a listen.  What have you to lose? You’re 
practically a pauper and is it not true what they say? Braggers can’t 
be grabbers! And yet, here I offer you a unique opportunity to bag 
the blessed brass bell.  To be rich or not to be rich? That is the 
question you need ask yourself and I’ll answer for you - yes, yah, 
oui, da, si and hai so des!” 
 
          The multi-lingual, smooth, sugary-sweet tones of the 
beautiful beastie so soothed that choleric Chris calmed down 
enough to consider what had been said so convincingly, and 
momentarily passed on defending his heartthrob’s honor.  
Presently, he stared up at the tree and thusly addressed it.  “To 
shake a tree or not to shake a tree? Aye, there’s the conundrum, 
whether ‘tis nobler to get dumped on and per chance find fortune 
or, duck the dreaded droppings of fickle fate thereby remaining 
poop-free and yet poor?”  The old gnarled sentinel remained mute 
and Chris turned to the cuddly creature still clutched by the ears.  
So as to demonstrate he wasn’t to be taken for a fool, he shook him 
up, none too gently.  “So I go and shake the tree just like I’m 
shaking you? Simply, I might add, because you tell me to do so? 
Then what?”   
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          Shake-shake-shaken, the little imp was getting a pretty good 
going over but he steadfastly assured, “Yea-yea-yeahhh…then 
you’ll see.  I promise you.  A great surprise, the biggest you’ve 
had ever… come on, go on, be a leader of men… grab opportunity 
by the tail… don’t miss the boat… he who hesitates is lost… roll 
the dice… swing for the bleachers… go for the gusto!” 
 
          “But,” Chris objected, “it has always been so rotten and 
barren.  Not even a cruddy crab apple ever fell from it.” 
 
          “True enough, but today is different.  I’ve seen to it.  
Observing you these past few days I decided to do something nice, 
leave you a gift but you’ve got to trust me.’ Truly the Maniwaki 
was a smooth talker.  No doubt about it he’d have been right at 
home in any man’s democratic parliament.  “And furthermore, 
think.  Come on Chris, old buddy, how often have you ever 
conquered and captured the wily Maniwaki?”  
 
          Here was a cogent question well worth cogitating over and 
our clodhopper pondered for a moment.  “Mmmm.  How many 
times have I caught a slippery Maniwaki? Two or three? Nope, 
none, not never, not a one.  Ha!” And just then a very pertinent 
question raised its ugly head.  “That’s just it.  None and never and 
who the heck are you? You’ve been asked but you’ve managed to 
avoid that little fact, n’est çe pas? So come on.  Come clean and 
you’d better speak the truth or you’ll be fricasseed long before the 
moon peeks over my chimney.” An involuntary shudder couldn’t 
be controlled and ran down Maniwaki’s spine.  Chris was satisfied 
henceforth there’d be neither prevarication nor dissimulation.  
“KangarooKaka! I too have spoken.”  And he was secretly pleased 
he could be just as smarty-pants as the other and utter pompous 
pronouncements of the kind and to double the pleasure added, 
“Spoken I truly has done.”   
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          “According to the Geneva Convention, as a war prisoner I’m 
required to give only my name, rank and serial number, however,” 
the creature hastened to add as he noted the red glow rising in his 
captor’s eyes, “I will dispense with formalities, although you being 
an honorable gentleman/warrior will render due credit for this 
concession, I’m sure.  Forthwith then I’ll tell you a secret so secret 
no one on earth has ever heard such a true tail… I mean tale.  I 
don’t mean to tattle but…” He peered to see if Chris was interested 
and as the latter sensed the Maniwaki was at long last sincere, he 
squatted on a comfortable mound of sod, ready to listen.   
 
          “I’m ready to listen,” said he, “listen I shall.”  
 
          “Perhaps if you might be so indulgent as to release the 
pressure on my ears, kind Sir, there… thank you.  It feels so much 
better; perhaps you may just set me down, here, besides you? No? 
Well, no matter but it would make it easier if I could look you in 
the eye so you could tell that I tell no lie.”  Oh, how persuasive the 
little scalawag but he still hadn’t quite domesticated the fierce 
scion of a seed spreader. 
 
          “No way.  I’ll just hang on, just in case your story is 
unsatisfactory, then… Kaputt! Kapish?”  Ohoh, how scary these 
words but little did he know what was in store for him. 
 
          Maniwaki wisely nodded, “Well then Sir, here’s my story.  
Hang on to your hat for it’s undoubtedly a saga unheard since Eric 
the Red’s… ouch, please don’t squeeze, yes, yes, I’m getting to it.  
My dear interlocutor… I come… I hail from the moon, the far side 
of the moon to be precise and I…” 
 
          “And that does it! You’re going in the pot, now.”  The 
former farmer’s error no, I mean heir, exclaimed, “You’re truly 
taxing my forbearance.  I won’t listen to such drivel another 
second.” 
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          “Please, pretty please Chris.  Do lend me your ears and when 
I’m finished then you can make your final decision with Solomon-
like impartiality.”  Thus pleaded so eloquently the Maniwaki, his 
captor merely nodded assent and as a sign of relenting but a 
smidgen, Chris did ease a tad the pressure on the long ears still 
clutched by a tight fist.  “I really do come from the moon.  And if 
you’re dubious, as I sense you might be…” 
 
          “That’s looney-toone speaking if you catch my drift,” 
countered Chris. 
 
          “Of course, I’m a lunatic, but not in the Koo-Koo manner as 
you might be joshing me, but really if you think about it, doesn’t it 
make sense? Have you ever beheld such a wonderfully wondrous 
creature as I? See, you shake your head negatively and I say this to 
you – if I’m not of this planet then I must be of somewhere else or 
else exist I would not, yet, here I am securely held by your fist and 
therefore since I am, ergo, I must be, furthermore, I think therefore 
you are.  Or perhaps, am I but a figment of your imagination and 
you really aren’t here at all and therefore neither am I?  Shall we 
put it to the test? Are you really holding on to nothing at all? Thin 
air? So, to be sure, why don’t we test my theory and you release 
me and if I’m still here then I am and if I’m not? Then you are 
right and we’ll call it a day.  Okay, one-two-three… release me!”  
 
          Wow, the brilliant metaphysical imponderables that were so 
clearly elucidated were something to behold.  And did you not 
believe our ponderous peasant would fall for that tawdry university 
cafeteria dissertation trick? Come, you thought so, didn’t you? 
Almost, on the verge of, but at the very last split second Chris 
grasped his prey and really gave it a severe shaking down.  “You 
rascal!  You take me for a pierogi? A kapusta head? I’d let go and 
phwweeettt, there you’d be hightailing it out’a here, laughing all 
the way to the moon.” 
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          “There! There, you’ve said it,” triumphantly pointed out the 
EeeTee.  “Your perspicacity is exceeded only by a brilliant 
analysis of the situation at hand or, more exactly in your fist.  You 
have cleverly concluded I am indeed descended from Lunaland.” 
 
          “Well, alright,” tinkled pink and charmed to his toes, Chris 
wasn’t about to deny a newly discovered acuity, “you’re a lunatic.  
Ha-ha! In fact you’re not a Maniwaki but a ‘looneywacky’.  Ah, 
that’s a good one.  Did you get it?” 
 
           “Oh yeah, yuk-yuk…” Maniwaki was only too happy in a 
more relaxed atmosphere and wasn’t about to blurt out the truth 
about the brand of infantile prattling that passed for humor in these 
backwoods.  “Jolly good fun, yes indeed, cheerio and hip-hip and 
all that,” he intoned in the very best of Poof English.  “But let’s be 
specific, I do come from the moon and …” 
 
          “And it’s made of moldy cheese and you’re not a Maniwaki 
but a ‘Mouse-tacki’ and it’s all Greek feta to me.  Oh boy, I’m hot 
today, he-he.” 
 
          Maniwaki thought it wise to humor the man with the tight 
grip.  “Oh yes, yuk-yuk and it’s made of Gruyere cheese and I’m a 
… Swiss-steaki.  He-he, not bad either, eh what?” 
 
         Fearing he’d been outflanked in the wit department, 
Christian6 unloaded the heavy artillery and snapped, “That’s not so 
funny.  Don’t punish me with pitiful puns poopped by Puppis the 
Poop, however perfectly predicated to your puny personality.” 
 
                                                   
6  Oh alright Chris, I thought I’d sneak that one by, it’s such an 
elegant name, but… 
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           Reeling from the ferocity of the verbal onslaught, the 
stunned Maniwaki remained speechless.   Sensing an advantage, 
Chris pressed full-court while dribbling off more inanities, “Verily, 
thee can’t handle the virtuosity of my verbose verbiage, hey? In 
that case vacuous victim of my virtual victory, thou vanquished 
victual, acknowledge my senseless superiority and we might 
proceed with your wacky tail.  Hey, there’s another good one… 
tail = tale and …” 
 
          Maniwaki quickly jumped in to definitely douse what 
threatened to free yet another fire of feverish folly by the 
amateurish amoroso of atrocious alliterations.  “A truce Sire! 
Verily I declare forfeit.  Dazed by your dazzling declarations, I 
leave the field of battle of wit whipped and in your sole possession.  
Any wit remaining intact will be used to explain the circumstances 
under which I find myself marooned on this inhospitable planet.” 
 
          “What do you mean by that? Are you trying to insult me?” 
Chris was immediately defensive and didn’t much care for the 
varmint’s brazen bolt of balderdash.  “We are too a most friendly 
and kindly planet.” 
 
          “I beg your pardon my friend, but look at my situation from 
where I’m hanging, down from your fist.   Reverse the situation, 
put yourself on the moon, listen to the natives talk about boiling 
pots and you too would be somewhat nervous about your present 
situation and future prospects.” 
 
          A good sport, Chris mulled that over and agreed.  “I’m a 
good sport and I agree.  Were I you, in the soup pot as it were, I’d 
be none too thrilled either but them are the breaks.  By the way, do 
you know if your bones are brittle or do I have to hack and saw 
them up to get at the sweet marrow?” 
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          (My friends, I must again interject and insert just a word 
here and now.  Chris was surely a poor example of intergalactic 
hospitality and, hungry or not, he should have conducted himself in 
a more humane manner, don’t you think? Of course you do. But 
let’s return to our crestfallen friendless little friend and see how he 
is going to be treated by that brutish representative of our civilized 
society.) 
 
          Pale and wan, Maniwaki managed to squeak out a little more 
of his story.  “You see Chris, it was like this…” 
      
          (I, the sincere scribe, interrupt once more to assure you that 
I will henceforth not interrupt the flow of this fascinating story 
anymore and we shall let the lovely lamblike impersonator relate 
his most interesting and imaginative story.  So here goes… I 
promise, not another word, not a peep from me… go ahead Mini-
Wicki, no one, least of all I, will again get in the way of the telling, 
not any more nor again… promise!) 
 
          “Well, I thank you for that kind sentiment and promise, sir.” 
 
          “What you thanking me for? 
 
          “Not you.  Him!” 
 
          “Him who?” 
 
          “I don’t know.  Whoever keeps on interrupting with his two 
cents worth of hot air blathering.”  
 
          “The pressure is getting to your head and your going nuts.” 
 
          “Perhaps if you relaxed the pressure on my ears I wouldn’t 
keep on hearing voices.” 
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          “Again? I already did.” 
 
          “But you got excited and started squeezing again.” 
 
          “Who’s getting excited? I’m not, dab-darn it! Oh, alright, 
here… I’ll just loop this handy-dandy hand-made hemp noose 
round your neck… there, just like that… and set you down… right 
over here facing me.  There, you’re comfortable.  Now, get on with 
it.  The sun is about to set and my stomach is crooning… 
yoohoo… sooopper time.” 
 
          Poor Maniwaki busy chafing some blood back to his ears 
ignored that barbarous barb.  Once more he returned to the tale.  
“Thank you so much.  I’m much more comfortable.  Yes, I hail 
from the moon, the far side to be precise and there’s a good reason 
for it.  It is such a good and desirable place to live and we could 
tell that you earthlings were getting pretty crowed down here and it 
would be just a question of time before you found the way to spy 
on us and sure enough this Peeping Tom Galileo invented a spying 
glass and we resolved right there and then to move lock, stock and 
cask to the back side of our homeland before you saw how nice it 
was and you’d find a way to come up and bring your running dog 
imperialistic ways along.  Not of course there’s anything wrong 
with that,” he hastened to add, “but we are peace loving, shy 
creatures and could not hope to oppose courageous and cunning 
conquistadors as you are and we surely would have been 
overwhelmed and our way of life, vastly inferior of course to yours, 
would have been altered for ever, especially if your astronauts 
would be as hungry as you seem to be all the time.  In fact we 
might have suffered the same fate as the dodo when sailors first 
discovered how tasty they were.  You do see my point? Well, we 
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moved everyone over and diligently created a new Garden of Eden 
just like the one you can read about in that great novel.”7 
 
           “I can’t believe it.  There you go again fibbing for all you’re 
worth.  Everyone knows there’s nothing up there but a bunch of 
empty holes and dust hills and it’s also very cold.  So?” 
 
          “So,” the ready answer came, ‘papier-mâché’! Zillions of 
tons of it.  Yes, just as your own television wasteland, clever set 
designers and decorators created the illusion of a perfectly desolate, 
rock strewn landscape so as to fool your flying cameras.  However, 
there’s thermal heat from ancient volcanoes and everything 
underneath is just like your own Dutch country, in other words one 
gigantic greenhouse. And we have,” he crowed, “anything we 
could possibly want and of course loads of scrumptious legumes to 
eat.” 
 
          “A propos, while we’re on the subject, what vegetables are 
deemed appropriate with Maniwaki meat?  Aah, come on, be a 
good sport.  You wouldn’t want to pass into history as a bad meal 
through my guts, would ya?” 
 
          Maniwaki smacked himself a good one on the head for 
having broached the subject of fine food in the presence of a half-
starved savage, particularly near suppertime.  Chris approved, 
“Fitting punishment.  Here, let me help.”  An open-palmed, slap-
slap, a swift come-and-go, “I hope you appreciate it.”  
                                                   
7  Editor’s note: It’s that great story, recounted by an eyewitness 
about ‘The’ garden, and ‘That’ woman who was bamboozled by a 
smooth talker.  Do read ‘Snake Eyes’ by this same authoritative 
author and do purchase the Gold Leaf First Edition.  Warning: 
Don’t pay attention to Biblical scholars, envious critics that found 
it overblown and lacking real authoritative research – what do 
they know, eh? 
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          “Oh, to be sure.” The cute little creature agreed, “I deserved 
it for being an unfeeling lout and mentioning food… oops.” 
 
          “Okay, forget your part on tonight’s menu for the time being 
and go on with your story.  There’s just enough maybe, 
conceivably and perhaps that it might be worth listening to the end.   
Look, if you satisfy my curiosity I’ll even let you choose the 
accompanying greens.” 
 
          “Sigh,” sighed the little one, “I can’t get you off that sordid 
subject but let us go on.  So, as I said, everything was just fine in 
our Lotus Land and I should have been happy.  But, I was accursed 
with in-bred curiosity and always wanted to know what is going on 
around the cosmos.  I worked hard and saved money to buy a 
round-trip ticket on an organized earth junket via UFO and …” 
 
          The ponderous peasant exploded, “I knew it! Ding-dong-
bell!! They do exist!!!” 
 
          “What? What?” 
 
          “UFO’s!!!” 
 
          “Of course – how else would we travel? The Universal 
Flying Orbiter travel company is the best in Lunaland and if you’re 
willing to do without magazines and lunch (wincing at that nasty 
word,) it’s quite affordable.  I bought my ticket, signed and sealed 
the appropriate oath we must take before a holiday outside our 
silver orb…” 
 
           Piqued by curiosity, his interlocutor questioned,  “Such as?” 
 
           “Such as? Such as I have failed to live up to miserable 
Maniwaki that I am,” the contrite scamp suspired.  “We must all 
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swear never to be seen, or identified or certainly never ever to be 
caught under the most severe censure, penalties and punishments.  
When I get home, I’ll be in hot water up to … ah, cheese-whizzzz, 
why did I say that for?”  Automatically he raised his hand to self-
inflict further what-for but Chris benevolently intervened. 
 
          “Stop hurting yourself.  Here, allow me!”  Whack-whack!!!  
A swift one-two, a classic front-and-backhander liberally 
administered, “Don’t thank me.  I’m pleased to save you the bother.  
But don’t worry about it, when you get to my kitchen, you’ll 
instead discover what it’s like to be up to your neck in hot broth.  
Enough pleasantries get on with your story and in particular get on 
to that part about an offer I couldn’t possibly refuse.” 
 
          Maniwaki, surreptitiously wiped an unseemly tear trembling 
an eyelash from dripping; a flash of hope skipped across those big 
brown eyes.  “Yes Sir, presently, I continue.  So we landed here 
five weeks ago for a scheduled one-week package but, so 
fascinated was I by your winsome world, that I wandered around, 
here and there, to smell the roses and taste exotic fruits and visit 
and chat and commiserate with fellow beings in bondage in your 
dreadful zoos.” 
 
           Chris had to freeze that calumny before it spread like butter 
on hot toast. “What ya mean? How else we’s gonna ensure the 
survival of the species? You lily-white bleeding heart soft-on-
crime liberals are all the same, no matter what planet you hail from.  
They, if you want to know, are squandering their habitat.  They 
can’t seem to cohabitate peacefully with us.  Always complaining 
they got no place to live, no food.  That one got no bananas… this 
one no bamboo shoots … those over there, no eucalyptus leaves… 
and these no this and no that… complain, complain.  At great cost 
to the taxpayer, we provide free room and board and iron cages 
and you come here and have the effrontery to affront me?” 
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          The pull on the cord round his neck spoke volumes about 
Chris’s legitimate beef.  Realizing he’d made a boo-boo, Maniwaki 
hastened to repair the slip of the tongue.  “Did I misspeak? Oh my.  
What I really meant was dens of delight you’ve created free of 
charge for indigent, poor and displaced animals.  Why they told me 
they were so happy to be safe behind bars, they felt just like the 
rich in their gated communities.” 
 
          “Okay, that’s better, go on, and continue - chop-chop!” 
 
          Maniwaki hated to be continually reminded of chopping 
blocks and he hastened to pick up the tattered thread of his tall tale.  
“So I was always careful not to be seen and avoided startling some 
poor innocents who would immediately alert the media and you 
know what would happen next? Dozens of reporters scouring the 
bushes looking for someone to claim they’d been abducted and 
relate how they were impolitely poked at, impregnated, taken on 
astral tours and other weirdo things by green-hued Aliens.” 
 
          “I’ve seen that lot’s of times.  Don’t try to tell me those 
things aren’t really true? Why, if you’re for real then UFOs do 
exist and the rest must follow like the master follows his dog on a 
leash.” 
 
           “I don’t quite get the latter analogy but it sounds good to 
me,” mollified the Maniwaki, “I wasn’t suggesting none of it is 
true but some of it might not be, if any at all is as such.  You 
follow?”   
 
          The plain peasant didn’t follow at all but he wasn’t about to 
admit he’d been lost at the first bend in the intricate pattern of 
deceptive language used by the reluctant guest.  “Yeah sure.  But 
come, get at the story before I faint from hunger.” 
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          “As I was saying, I wandered a little too far and when it 
came time to board my return flight I was just a little bit late.  As 
you know the Kosmo-pilot has only a tiny ‘lunar window’ to aim 
at and… you do know what I mean?” 
 
          Chris answered with a grimace, “Yah-yah, absolutely.  I 
know what you mean.  I’m no ignoramus you know.”  He had no 
idea, but why should he admit it anyway to a stupid creature 
fettered at his feet and at his mercy. 
 
          “Of course, you know.”  You’re a bull-shooter Maniwaki 
thought but let it pass as he felt the noose tighten some more yet.  
“The result of my lateness was to be stranded and I had no choice 
but to await the next flight.  That happens to be at the next full 
moon and so I hung around here so I wouldn’t be late again and 
that’s how I heard you so often, right there under the crab tree, 
crabbing and … no, rather, commenting in your usual calm, 
rational manner on your misfortune and all along I wanted to shout 
the answer to all your problems was right there, right over your 
head.”  Whew, I got that far, let’s see if he bites, thought the alien 
angler. 
 
          Sure enough the ‘sucker’ did snap at the bait.  “Oh yeah, you 
did say something about an offer I couldn’t refuse and that I 
should… huh, what was it again?” 
 
          Set the hook! Inwardly Maniwaki triumphed, but let’s reel 
him in slow and easy.  “Shake the tree.  You should go and give 
the old apple tree a good shaking and all your problems will be 
solved.  Go on, do it.” 
      
          (Commentary:   It’s funny how much we want to hear 
positive things in our life and poor Chris was no different to any of 
us fellow homo saps.  He forgot every resolve ever made and more 
particularly, how pressing his stomach was now cramping with 
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each passing minute sans-manger.  Now he fervently hoped that 
here and now was a golden opportunity presented to get out from 
under the big smelly foot of improvidence.  Yes, the blight of 
impecuniousness his father had so importunate his life with; there 
and then the unfortunate fortune seeker decided to be bold and 
grab opportunity by the Maniwaki’s tail, so taken up had he been 
by the tall tale.) 
 
          “Dang-dong-ding! I’ll do it!  But just so you don’t think I’m 
a stoopido or something, I’ll take you along.” One hand led a meek 
Maniwaki by the leash and for extra security the other grasped the 
long and lush tail.  Marching himself and the somewhat reticent 
new ally to the tree’s base, he demanded more details.  “Exactly 
what am I to do? Shake the tree … like this?” He gave it a tentative 
push with a shoulder as both hands were fully occupied, 
“Hmmmfff… and all my troubles will be over?” 
 
          “Well, a much better shake is required.  Go on! Use both 
hands.  Get lucky, get rich!!!” 
 
           “Shake it really hard?” 
 
           “Like a yummy milk shake.” 
 
          Dropping the noose, Chris spat on his free hand.  He pressed 
it flat and hard against the trunk and with a mighty, “Grunt!” and a 
powerful, “Hmurrrgghhhgrungphaeeee!” he willed it to move.  
Nothing but nothing broke the ambient stillness over Ye Olde 
Orchard Hill. “Ahhhrrrggg, what a fool I am to believe in (get 
ready for the following bon mot that will forever immortalize this 
author,) ‘furry tails’.  (Got it? Furry tail = fairy tale.  Of course 
you got it all by yourself, n’est çe pas?) 
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          “What did you expect? A pretty puny hope and a prayer just 
leaning against the trunk, don’t you think? Are you by chance 
waiting for a miracle?” 
 
          Crestfallen Chris hoisted Maniwaki by the tail, eyeball to 
eyeball.  Pouting petulantly he spluttered, “Pre-pre… precisely.  
You pro-pro… promised.” 
 
          “But be reasonable my friend.  You’re prime Government 
inspected Grade A beef, a powerful peasant, but no Schnotznozer.  
You can’t do it one hand tied behind your back.  Use two hands, 
come on, you can do it.  Two hands, now!” 
 
          What do you think? Did that silky smooth suggestion make 
our silly son of the soil slip up? No sir, he had more savoir-faire.  
“I can’t,” said he. 
 
          “Why not?” 
 
          “Boy, you are a dumbo.  I’m holding you by the tail with 
one hand, so think - one hand minus two hands is one hand, that’s 
why not.” 
 
          “By golly, you are ein stein genius.  If the world had two 
more like you, I swear the entire eye-queue of this planet would be 
five eyelashes higher.  But here’s a humble suggestion.  Why don’t 
you put me down? Then you’ll have all the strength necessary to 
shake your life into shape.  Set me down, here, on that little mound 
of grass, that will do just nicely, thank you.” 
 
          “Here?” 
 
          “Yes, thank you.” 
 



40 
 

         “Don’t mention it.”  And? And he did it.  Gently he released 
the erstwhile penitent prisoner.  And? And just as released from its 
iron corset a Champagne cork hits the ceiling, so did the Maniwaki 
on JATO (jet assisted take-off) soared like a solid fuel rocket for 
parts unknown. 
 
          “RATS! You mangy mouse! You 
 rat! And 
 fink! Ahh, sheee-eeetttt! 
Poopridge for supper again!”  So distraught was our humanistic 
human he grabbed the nearest object, the tree as it happened, as if 
the Maniwaki by the throat, and then shook the beejees out of it.  
“Here, take that, that and that,” and also give it a splendid boot or 
two, “ouch-ouch” as he snapped a toenail.  So put-out, to uproot 
the cause of his discomfiture he now grabbed his foe’s trunk in a 
wrestler’s bear hug and in a mighty heave, lifted.  
“Hugghmmmrrrr!!!”  Not a centimeter did the tree move nor 
sway. 
 
          The poor boy was humiliated and crushed; embarrassed and 
mortified, so much so, he just hung his head, placed his cheek 
against the rough bark, hugged the crabby tree and began to cry.  
And weep he did, he heaved such heartfelt sighs, sighs that came 
from the bottom of his aching heart, from the deepest part of his 
hollow hungry innards, so sad a scene the most hardened observer 
would have wished to place a comforting arm about his shaking 
shoulders, to sooth and say, “Now-now.”  The very thought of a 
full pot of stew, warm gloves, comfortable slippers and maybe 
even earmuffs forever forsaken had set off Chris into 
uncontrollable sobs, deep within empty guts, they rumbled up in 
welling waves, in a tsunami of torrential tears – he boohooed, 
blubbered and bawled, body trembling and convulsing – so much 
that as he hugged the trunk the cause and effect of it all translated 
into a well-known physics equation to wit – the amount of 
energy expended in crying over spilled milk 
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is exponentially expanded when hugging a 
tree trunk.  No kidding.  Any school child can tell you the 
great Onestein made his reputation on that simple equation - M(ilk) 
x two C(ows) spilled =  E(mpty) bucket.   The resulting energy 
transfer up the trunk created a violent vibration that vvvvroomed 
up to the very top branches. 
 
         Vvvrrrrooommm, it went and then, a few leaves fell in slow 
elegant spirals but no cigar, not even a wet stogy and certainly – 
No sign of treasure! Not even an owl’s dry dropping! But then, 
a remote rumbling, a rumbling that grew as a false rumor does, 
imperceptibly at first, and then wagging as if all the lying tongues 
in Satan’s own hell had been loosened.  Horrified, Chris 
recognized an apokakaliptik kakaphony grumbling above and, 
venturing a quick glance skyward, sighted the coming of a 
kakataklismik avalanche.  Naught could he do to avoid the 
kakaskading malevolent mess.  Before he could utter, “Quack!” he 
was immersed by a malefic mountain of … MANURE! … 
krapped on from on high was he, all the way, right up to his 
mandibles. 
      
          (Oh my horrified friends, you rightfully may be aghast at 
what befell, literally, on the handsome head of our impecunious 
peon.  He’d been dumped on from a great height, by no less than a 
metric ton of ‘apples’.  No surprise there, you say.  Be not deluded, 
these were not just any apples from an apple tree but ‘road apples’ 
or in more scientific terms, he’d been swamped by a plenteous pile 
of ‘Pegasus pellets’ or if you wish it in laymen’s terms, by ‘horse 
shit’.  Yes, I dare repeat, HORSE SHIT!!!) 
 
          The horror… the horror… the horrific horsey heap was too 
much to bear and Chris slipped beyond dementia.  “Pouah! 
Pthooo!!”  He spit and spluttered while managing to wend his way 
out by wading through the rich reward he’d earned for having been 
so kind to the arch-fiend.  To extricate his self from the mound of 
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equine excrement was fortunately easy.  It took just a little shove 
and the brown balls rolled down the steaming pile as smoothly as 
greased ball bearings.  “You devil,” he screeched, “where are you? 
I’ll crack you open like a walnut. I’ll gulp you down like a raw egg 
when I get my hands on you.  Come on, be a man, show yourself 
you moonstruck Maniac-waki!”  Only the soft plop of a late falling 
road apple answered. 
 
          Naturally, the manipulating Maniwaki was too wise to allow 
himself to be caught.  However, coming from the edge of the thick 
sedge where he could duck for safety and get lost it the need 
should arise, his dulcet tones could plainly be heard.  “I’m here 
Chris. My dear friend I hope you’re not upset because…” 
 
          “Of course not…” Chris falsely cooed in a faltering falsetto.  
“Come here so I can properly extend my gratitude for this 
wonderful gift, this miracle that will solve all my problems.”  
Come here quickly so I can throttle you, he wished with all his 
might. 
 
          “Well, I just don’t know if I can trust you just at this moment.  
I think I detect a little bit of tension in your false-etto.  I’ll just stay 
here until you cool down and … wait, ouch! Stop that, it hurts and 
if my fur gets all dirty I won’t be presentable to board my flight 
and I’ll … Ouch! Ow!”  The impertinent bull slinger dove into the 
grassy thicket to avoid more direct hits.  Chris was gaining a 
measure of revenge using the nearest objects at hand and knee-
deep in perfectly shaped and sized projectiles he didn’t risk 
running out of ammunition.  You should know that our athletic 
friend was the star pitcher on the village team and outraged, he 
hurled, one after the other, fastballs, forkballs, cleverly mixed with 
sliders, split-fingered fastballs, palm balls, knuckle balls, and even 
a spitter but stopped after one, you can guess why.  With his target 
in sight, Chris was going for a bean ball every time hoping to crack 
his opponent’s head wide open.   Now that he was out of view, he 
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concentrated on a sneaky curve ball, hoping to clobber the 
cowering culprit who thought he was safe behind a blade of grass.     
 
          “Come out and bat… fight, I mean, like a real man.” 
 
          Maniwaki was far too smart to fall for an appeal to his 
manhood, besides, “I’m a Maniwaki and not a man.  And from 
what I‘ve seen so far of your kind I’m not missing anything either.  
So I don’t have to play by your rules.  Nyah-nyah! Proootoootoot! 
And that’s that.” 
 
          The finality of that swaggering statement stopped Chris cold.  
He forgot about tossing more of the pungent bombs and for a 
moment all was at peace on the battlefront.  “What do you mean by 
that? Anyone should be thrilled to join the ranks of mankind.  I 
can’t believe you said that!” 
 
          Maniwaki realized this moment was perhaps his last chance 
to bring meaningful and lasting peace to this one wee zit on the 
face of this belligerent planet.  “But do listen to me my friend.  
Right at this moment you may hate me, but I swear, everything I 
promised is spread right there at your feet.  Fame and fortune!” 
 
          Discombobulated by that taunt Chris exploded, “Fame and 
fortune!  Me knee-deep in malodorous ding-dang dung, and I’m 
supposed to cheer?  You Machiavellian miscreant! You political 
platypus speaking from both sides of your mouth simultaneously 
… you …” poor Chris was spluttering, “you…you…” and spitting 
bits and pieces of you-know-what.  The stinky stuff was lodged in 
his hair, and down his collar and between his toes; he was literally 
full of sh… ahhh, you get the idea.   
 
          Maniwaki insisted, “Please listen.  It’s all up to you.  Chris, 
the secret is, pay attention now and listen well… the secret is … 
A.T.T.I.T.U.D.E !!!  I must eclipse now as nightfall is upon us and 
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the moon fast rising over the horizon and I must catch my rocket 
ship.  Remember the secret – ATTITUDE - it’s really that simple, 
attitude.  So long and remember me kindly.”  From a distance the 
friendly little outer-space visitor called back, “And one more 
thing… come back each year, on this anniversary and shake the 
tree down.  I’ll see to it you get plenty more of the same.  
Sayonara, adios, aurevoir…voir…oirrrrr.” 
 
          The mellifluous sound took wing, akin to the last chime of 
an evening vesper bell; now bathed in a surrealistic silence our 
earthbound friend, Chris, tried to come to terms with what had 
happened, or did it happen at all?  One good whiff brought him 
back to the malodorous reality of the moment.  Now, in his mind’s 
ear he thought he could still hear one particular word echo… 
ATTITUDE …ATTitude… attitude…tude…uddd.  And that too 
faded on the wings of a dragonfly late going home.  Miss Misty on 
ballet slippers tiptoed on scene to spread a damp mantle over Ye 
Olde Orchard Hill and Chris was suddenly alone, shivering and 
disconsolate. 
 
          A week’s dinner, warm gloves, cozy slippers and earmuffs 
had been forfeited; he couldn’t even decide which of these rare 
marvels he already missed the most, had he had the chance to miss 
them.  Why oh why? For the one reason, and one only, he’d been a 
good guy and had desperately wanted to believe the cute little 
thing.  And let’s let the cat out of the bag at this time.  Sure, he 
wanted to think of himself as a rawhide sort of hombre, a stone 
conscience kept immune beyond razor barbed wire. Belatedly, he 
recognized he wouldn’t have had the hard heart to hurt the sweet 
creature at all nor ruffle one little hair on his tail.  He was just 
talking ‘coyote nasty’ just to make himself feel and look big.  He 
didn’t often have the chance to lord it over anyone, let alone an 
extra-terrestrial.  Of course, he had no doubt that’s who his visitor 
was but again, why at this juncture torture himself with idle 
speculation.  
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         (By now dear reader, my friend, (we have become close in 
the reading of this marvelous tale, haven’t we?) you know how 
Chris’ labyrinth mind works.  He says one thing, thinks another 
and finally acts in a totally contrary way.  What a contrary, though 
simpatico amigo, don’t you agree?) 
  
          “So, that’s what it boils down to again,” he said to the apple 
tree, “I’m doodled and diddled again by the old finger-poke in the 
eye routine.  The only thing I’ll boil tonight is plain water and if I 
could find an old leather shoe sole, I’d throw it in for flavoring.”   
The poor peasant was actually so hungry just about now, a vision 
of an old shoe sole started to take the appearance of a juicy sirloin 
steak.  He gave his head a shake and reality set in again.  “Well, I 
may as well be honest with myself if not with those curious 
readers,” said he prophetically as if sensing someone had actually 
stayed with the tortuous tale all the way to this point in time, “I 
really, truly and absolutely hope he catches his stupid flight and I 
never see him on earth again.” 
 
          Funny, as he said these words he already sort of, kind of, 
almost had come to the inescapable conclusion he’d maybe, 
perchance, perhaps have liked a little very much to become a close 
friend and bosom pal to the extraordinarily cute extra-terrestrial 
traveler.  “Maybe,” he mused, “I shouldn’t have been so rough on 
his sensitive ears.  Nor scare him with talk of boiling pots, not even 
in jest.  It could be my father found a home there.  He always 
claimed he’d like to retire to the far side of the moon so he could 
peer over the edge and spy on us foolish earthlings, observe what 
new mayhem we could invent and all the while stay well out of 
harm’s way.  Maybe Maniwaki will tell him I wasn’t very 
hospitable and… “  
 
           The thought his padre was still looking down, still wanting 
to tell him what to do was too depressing to consider.  In the back 
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of his mind there was an eerie echo, “Do this, do that, don’t do it 
this way, no… stupido… study harder… hit the books… when the 
going gets tough the tough get going… it’s because I love you so 
much I care to teach and push you in the right direction.” Sure, 
sure, ad nauseam and amen.  
 
          To hasten the unpleasant image away, Chris self-
administered a semi-violent uppercut to the nose.  “Yuhk!!!???  
What’s this malodorous odor?”  
 
          (Author’s note: I beg the well-bred reader’s indulgence for 
at this particular time in the telling of this somber tale, comes a 
rather, hmmm… how can one say it elegantly? Well, the truth of it 
is, a smelly-yucky paragraph or two.  Scatology is not my forte but 
to accurately express the event one will have to use the proper 
terminology, be forewarned it may be as ripe as an old 
Limburger.) 
 

Looking at his offending fist, he noticed it was shitty brown, 
hence the uncommonly unappetizing malodorous odor. (Do not 
frown you were given ample warning).  He wiped both hands on 
his burlap shirt and just now noticed how greasy they happened to 
be.  “Hmmm,” he thought while expertly rolling a little ball 
between index and thumb, “this horseshit has a rich texture, 
and…” sniffling his fingers, “sniff-sniff-snort… aaah, the odor is 
mild… rather pleasant truth be told.  It has that je ne sais quoi, oh 
but yes, it reminds me of ‘Eau de canal # 005. Yes, the very same 
odor precious Pomegranate splashes on her sublime self every 
Sunday after her weekly shower.  

 
          At last, dejected and depressed, Chris, carrying the world on 
his back, good, kindly Chris, trudged back to the humble hovel 
called home.  On the front stoop, he paused to look back to the 
‘Hill of Broken Dreams’, in his mind at least, that’s what he’d call 
it henceforward.   A shooting star shot across the midnight-blue 
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sky.  “I wish… I wish… oh, heck, I can’t even think of anything.  
This has been an altogether too trying a day and I don’t even wish 
to wish for any wishy-washy wish.”  Then he was startled by the 
thought the brilliant streak had not been a shooting star for it had 
arched UP rather than DOWN.  “That’s right,” he whispered to no 
one in particular as he was alone as usual, “it went up instead of 
down and, yes, I’m certain of it, it’s trajectory combined with the 
angle of triangulation accounting for gravitational pull and 
atmospheric conditions will take it straight to the center of the back 
of the moon.” Chris stood on tiptoes and with as much sincerity as 
he could muster considering all the bitter disappointments, “Go 
with God’s speed, wee Maniwaki.  I wish you a good trip for you 
were telling the truth after all.” 
 
          (Was it the long awaited peaceful acceptance of his fate that 
brought about the most stupendous moment of this tale? Was it? 
Yes, I think it was a just, fitting and appropriate epiphany.)  
 
         As if by enchantment the verdigris veil of villainy 
that had temporarily blinded our friend was at last 
blown away by a benevolent breath of blissful 
beatitude - the incredible at last had dawned on our 
friend!!!    
  
          That’s right! The marvelous Maniwaki had indeed provided 
a parting present that he couldn’t possibly refuse.  Instantly, all his 
woes and bone crushing weariness was forgotten - Chris dashed to 
the tool shed.   In the twinkling of a twinkling star, by the light of 
the silvery moon, our brave young friend was scooting all the way 
back up to Ye Olde Orchard Hill.  There and then, he busied 
himself gathering the precious treasure trove.   
 

* * * * * * * * * * * * * 
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Author’s legitimate note: Please scroll down to the epilogue.  The 
denouement will be worth your time.  It will undoubtedly put a 
lovely bow on the package wherein a valuable lesson is nestled for 
your edification and pleasure. 

  
  

EEPPIILLOOGGUUEE  
 

(Or a final wag of the tail.) 
 
          It all came to pass as the honest, true-blue Maniwaki had 
predicted.  Chris had gone back with a handcart to load up on the 
windfall.  He shoveled with gusto and he’d have yodeled a 
‘Magnificat’ or syncopated a ‘Te Deum’, at the top of his voice, 
but wisely refrained for fear of alerting nosey and greedy 
neighbours.  “Noooo, sirreeeee… this is mine.  All mine!”  And 
he’d gather armfuls and cradle it to his chest and cuddle it up and 
sniff it and rendered soulful sighs of satisfaction.  “Ooohoo-the-
odour! Aaahaaa-the-aroma!”  Then he dove in and snorkeled 
through, in and out, over and around, popping up and gurgling, 
“Go-go-golden nuggets!  Wheeheeheee and whoopeepee!!!” 
 
          Let’s face it Chris had fallen in love with horseshit!   How 
else can it be phrased? That is the simple unadorned truth of it.  
Had he gone wacky or daffy or batty? No, au contraire, at long last 
he’d come to his sense.  He’d seen the light in a quantum petit pas, 
a grand jeté of pure genius to slide into the realm of comic, (Ed’s 
note: sorry, strike that!) of cosmic intelligence.  Immersed as he’d 
been under a sea of human mediocrity, upchucked from a pre-
Darwinian soup, shackles shucked and breaking surface as a 
metamorphosed new man, Chris had, figuratively speaking, 
evolved from sardine to Great Blue Whale (poetic license, if you 
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please) and thus, behold! – Clever, charming, courageous Chris 
had torn asunder the steel curtain that guarded the Maniwaki’s 
secret gift from the unseeing eye of common hoi-polloi.  
      
          (Dear reader, what is horse-shit if not horseshit? That only, 
if you leave it there.  Yes, that is except for attitude!!! That’s right, 
the correct attitude to see beyond mundane horseshit carelessly 
spilled across your path.  To know it, to recognize it for what it 
really is – food ‘magnifique’ for a vegetable garden! Mixed with 
the most meager of soils, equine excrement is the ‘crème de la 
crème’ of fertilizers.  That’s what our friend discovered that 
momentous evening.)  
 
          Chris carted it home that evening, all of it, the entire metric 
ton of ‘brown gold’.  He worked his tail to the bone, the entire 
night through, spreading it around, each individual rotund brown 
ball in cupped hands, delicately deposited round the roots of half-
starved greens, all the while with a gentle touch never before 
exhibited. 
 
         The erstwhile unimaginable took place.  Within just a few 
days, the once anemic battlefield of limp legumes flourished into a 
Garden of Eden of succulent organic grown edibles, a plush 
paradise of plenty.   The stuff just kept on sprouting – artichokes, 
beets, cowpeas, delicious dill, échalotes, fennel, garlic, horse 
radish, Idaho spuds, Japanese cucumber, kohlrabi, lettuce, melon, 
navy bean, red, white and green onions, all the way to yam and 
zucchini and much more too.  He’d pick bushels full and sell at a 
premium to one of those hoity-toity ‘organic’ green grocers.  His 
was the best and freshest of all red peppers, green cucumbers, 
white cauliflower, yellow beans, purple eggplants, black berries, 
blue grapes and orange pumpkin.  A cornucopian rainbow of fine 
vittles for epicures with fat wallets to purchase and a week later 
more of it, as plentiful as ever.  
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          Once ignominiously indigent, Chris made piles of dough, 
bread, no, not that, but tons of money-honey!  Soon he built a 
home (plush-palatial yet modestly understated,) that, in 
comparison, made the Baron’s mansion look like a mud and dung 
hut.  He could have but didn’t bother to, acquire much more land 
by speculating on land values but to drive out peasant pals was not 
once contemplated – he was doing just fine with his little plot and 
no longer inclined to get greedy.  Along with the ability to work 
hard enough to earn a sweaty brow, Chris had developed a 
philosophical bent.  (Ye Gads! Was it a family curse? Of course 
not, but who’s interrupting again?) Not at all, just now he was 
growing into a wise farmer who knew flooding the market with too 
many perishables would bring prices down and besides, he liked to 
have people around who could appreciate what a verdant-thumbed 
horticulturalist he was after all.   
 
          And yes, without ostentatiously seeking the attention, Chris 
became a heroic figure, the object of envious talk all over the 
region and beyond.  His Lordship the Mayor sucked up.  The vote-
grubber would throw an arm round his shoulders and call 
everyone’s attention to, “My very own favorite son of the soil.”  
The Baron, father of his life’s desire suppressed a ‘green’ envy and 
let it be understood he’d no longer be an insurmountable obstacle 
to his daughter’s true-blue happiness.  “A man after my own 
billfold,” he’d trumpet while patting his heart to ascertain the 
wallet was still safe. 
 
          Much to his credit you’ll surely convene, clever Chris didn’t 
succumb to vainglorious vanity.  He fully understood now his love 
for the dizzy damsel had been clouded by desire for a full stomach 
and a warm bed.  Pomegranate in reality was a twit and Chris was 
lucky enough to meet and court and win the hand of Manzanilla, a 
fair peasant girl of modest means but a heart of pure gold.  She 
bore him two beautiful children, a sturdy boy he inexplicably (but 
you’re in on the secret,) chose to call Maniwaki and a sweetheart 
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of a girl christened Lunabella.  No one questioned the odd choices 
as by now everyone treated the wealthy farmer with deference.  
Moreover, he was hailed a genius.  As he passed by, old-timers 
would point and nod knowingly.  They’d remind each other the 
chip of the old block was a carbon copy of the late lamented 
progenitor, with one not negligible added asset, as diametrically 
opposed to the former; the later was a solvent credit to his village.   
 
          Each anniversary, Christian (tsskkk, hard to break old 
habits,) I mean, Chris, returned to the scene of his triumph to shake 
the trusty old apple tree for all it was worth.  And what worth! 
Steamy piles and mounds of odorous, obviously fresh nag’s 
nuggets cascading upon his head, burying chin high.  To this day, 
Chris faithfully observes the annual ritual.  He’s never 
disappointed with the results, as with efficient, measured haste he 
carts the precious boon to spread the extra-terrestrial excremental 
bounty all about his garden. At other times, up on Ye Olde Orchard 
Hill, when the Maniwaki on the moon beckons, our friend still 
visits under the same old benefactor, and ponders the glorious 
meaning of it all.  He has grown wiser with each passing year and 
he’s come to understand most if not all of the significance of his 
dear friend’s parting words, “The secret is attitude!” 
 
          He didn’t know how his magical friend managed year after 
year to provide a metric ton of Pegasus Pellets.  Unless, he 
surmised, Maniwaki corralled a herd of flying horses unto the 
uppermost branches so they could drop their thing.  What did it 
matter? He was philosophic in the knowledge he’d likely never 
know and that too was a newly found kind of wisdom.  Chris had 
discovered the grace to accept an equine gift without looking it in 
the mouth.  He no longer dissected everything to worthless rat-shit 
from whence nothing good comes anyway. 
 
          Oftentimes, he’d scan a moonlit firmament, scanning it for a 
wrong-way shooting star but never saw one again, at least not as of 
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this writing.  Yet, he wouldn’t give up hope his great little pal 
might just drop in someday, and he’d surely be treated as a most 
honored guest. 
 
          And sometimes, resting under the old crab tree, growing rich 
and mellow, Chris would muse and whisper softly as if the lunar 
visitor might be hiding, as before, crouching in the same clump of 
lush grasses,  “Hey, Maniwaki, have you met mon père? How’s he 
doing up there?”  He’d come to believe his father was a genuine 
‘lunatic’ - but now he meant it in the nicest kind of way. 
      
          And so friends, our tale has reached the end of the trail.  
You’ll surely agree, dear reader, it was worth struggling through 
the interminable twists and turns, more akin to a corkscrewed 
pig’s tail than a classic tale, thanks to the undisciplined style of a 
meddling author.  Yet, the effort was worth it if you, the rest of 
your life, remember how to overcome all earthly woes.  The true 
path lies in the famous parting words of the magical Maniwaki – 
THE SECRET IS ATTITUDE!!!  And what does that mean? 
From the half full glass of your life’s remaining Champagne drink 
hearty, and when the last bubble has tickled your nose, then and 
only then you’ll absolutely know! 
 

Pax vobiscum, amen and the end! 
 


